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Overall summary

Highclere Nursing Home is registered to provide registered providers, they are ‘registered persons’.
accommodation and support for 41 people who require Registered persons have legal responsibility for meeting
nursing or personal care, ranging from frail elderly, the requirements in the Health and Social Care Act 2008
dementia care and nursing needs. On the day of our and associated Regulations about how the service is run.

inspection, there were 38 people living in the home. People felt safe living in the service. Staff had an

The inspection was unannounced and took place on 5 understanding of abuse and the safeguarding procedures
March 2015. that should be followed to report potential abuse.

The service had a registered manager. A registered Risk assessments within people’s care records were
manager is a person who has registered with the Care completed accurately and reviewed regularly. Staff knew
Quality Commission to manage the service. Like how to manage risks to promote people’s safety, and

balanced these against people’s rights to take risks.
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Summary of findings

Staff were not allowed to commence employment until
robust checks had taken place to establish that they were
safe to work with people.

There were adequate numbers of staff on duty to support
people safely and ensure that people’s needs were met
appropriately.

Systems and processes in place ensured that the
administration, storage, disposal and handling of
medicines were safe.

There was a positive culture within the service that was
demonstrated by the attitudes of staff that were
supported through a system of induction and training
based on people’s needs.

Staff understood the processes in place to protect people
who could not make decisions and followed the legal
requirements outlined in the Mental Capacity Act (MCA)
2005 and the Deprivation of Liberty Safeguards (DoLS).

People had a good choice of meals and were able to get
snacks and fluids throughout the day.

People had access to health care professionals to make
sure they received appropriate care and treatment to
meet their individual needs. Staff followed advice given
by professionals to make sure people received the
treatment they needed.

2 Highclere Nursing Home Inspection report 10/04/2015

People were relaxed, comfortable and happy with the
staff that supported them. Staff talked with people in a
friendly manner and assisted people as required, whilst
encouraging them to be as independent as possible.

There were regular reviews of care for each person who
used the service which enabled individual care to be
monitored.

Communication in the home was good and staff felt able
to make suggestions. There were regular meetings for
staff which gave them an opportunity to share ideas and
give information about possible improvements to the
registered manager.

People and their relatives knew who to speak to if they
wanted to raise a concern. There were systems in place
for responding to complaints.

The service was led by a registered manager who had
support from the provider. Staff strived to provide good
quality care for people and took the chance to learn
lessons so improvements could be made in the future.



Summary of findings

The five questions we ask about services and what we found

We always ask the following five questions of services.

Is the service safe? Good .
This service was safe.

Staff had been trained in safeguarding and knew how to report any concerns regarding possible
abuse.

Recruitment systems were in place to ensure staff were suitable to work with people.
There were sufficient numbers of staff to meet people’s needs.

The systems in place for the management of medicines assisted staff to ensure they were handled
safely and held securely at the home.

Is the service effective? Good .
This service was effective.
Staff were well supported through a system of regular training, supervision and appraisal.

People were provided with a choice of food and drink and were given support to eat and drink when
this was needed.

We found the location to be meeting the requirements of the Mental Capacity Act and Deprivation of
Liberty Safeguards.

People had access to health and social care professionals to make sure they received effective care
and treatment.

Is the service caring? Good .
This service was caring.

There was a calm and friendly atmosphere within the home and staff helped people to maintain their
privacy.

People’s decisions were respected and we observed that their dignity was protected.

People were able to make choices about their day to day lives.

i ive?
Is the service responsive? Good ‘
This service was responsive.

Care plans were personalised and reflective of people’s individual needs.
This enabled staff to know how people wanted to be supported.

People were supported to take part in a range of activities in the home which were organised in
accordance with people’s preferences.

Systems were in place so that people could raise concerns or issues about the service.

Is the service well-led? Good ‘
This service was well led.
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Summary of findings

There was an open culture within the home. The registered manager was approachable if people or
staff had any concerns or suggestions.

There were systems in place to make sure the staff learnt from events such as accidents and
incidents, whistleblowing and investigations.

People and their relatives were able to comment on the service provided to influence service delivery.
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CareQuality
Commission

Highclere Nursing Home

Detailed findings

Background to this inspection

We carried out this inspection under Section 60 of the
Health and Social Care Act 2008 as part of our regulatory
functions. This inspection was planned to check whether
the provider is meeting the legal requirements and
regulations associated with the Health and Social Care Act
2008, to look at the overall quality of the service, and to
provide a rating for the service under the Care Act 2014.

This inspection took place on 5 March 2015 and was
unannounced. The inspection was undertaken by one
inspector.

We checked the information we held about the service and
the provider. We saw that no recent concerns had been
raised and found that we had received information about
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events that the provider was required to inform us about by
law, for example, where safeguarding referrals had been
made to the local authority to investigate and for incidents
of serious injuries or events that stop the service.

During our inspection, we observed how the staff
interacted with the people who used the service and how
people were supported during meal times and during
individual tasks and activities.

We spoke with nine people who used the service and one
relative. We also spoke with the registered manager, two
registered nurses, three care staff and one member of
kitchen staff.

We looked at ten people’s care records to see if their
records were accurate and reflective of their current needs.
We looked at five staff recruitment files and further records
relating to the management of the service, including
quality audits.



Is the service safe?

Our findings

People were confident that their support was provided
safely and felt safe and secure within the service because
they were aware of how to report any concerns about their
safety. One person said, “l always feel safe. | never worry
about my safety. | know that | could tell any member of
staff how | felt and they would deal with it.” Another person
told us, “Staff look after me well and keep me safe. They
make sure the equipment is safe, that we all get on and
there are no issues.” Relatives told us that the service
helped to keep people safe and free from harm; if they had
concerns about safety or they did not feel safe, then they
would feel able to raise this with staff.

Staff told us that if they suspected any abuse or neglect,
they would report it to the nurse or the registered manager.
They demonstrated an understanding of the different forms
of abuse; for example, physical or emotional neglect. Staff
confirmed they would pass any information of concern
onto the registered manager, who would make the
appropriate referrals. A nurse told us, “It is so important to
report any suspected abuse and to reassure the person
involved.” If the registered manager was not available we
were told that the provider would be contacted for support
and advice. Staff knew the lines of reporting in the
organisation and felt confident that any concerns they
raised would be dealt with effectively. They explained they
would raise any concerns to management or with external
agencies, such as the local authority or the Care Quality
Commission (CQC). Reasonable steps had been taken to
identify abuse and prevent this from happening within the
home.

Risks to people’s safety had been assessed robustly. People
told us that these included risks associated with
malnutrition, pressure damage and falls. One person told
us, “l have lost some weight and | know that staff are
monitoring me to make sure | don’t lose any more.” Staff
told us that risk assessments were discussed with people
and their relatives, and were in place to manage
identifiable risks to individuals. As a result risk assessments
were reflective of people’s current needs and guided staff
as to the care people needed to keep them safe. Individual
risk assessments had been completed for people and were
updated on a regular basis and we found that these were
used safely by staff in practice. We observed that staff
referred to the risk assessment for one person before they
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supported them to transfer from their wheelchair to a more
comfortable chair, so that they used appropriate
equipment to maintain their safety. We reviewed some
completed examples of risk assessments within people’s
records, for risk factors such as falls and manual handling.
These were specific to each person and each assessment
had guidance for staff to follow, which helped ensure that
people remained safe.

Individual evacuation plans and general risk assessments
were in place for people using the service. Staff told us that
there were also plans in place to deal with any foreseeable
emergencies which may affect the running of the service.
The registered manager advised that these processes were
in place to minimise risks to staff and people’s safety.

A member of staff who had recently been recruited told us
they were not able to start work until their recruitment
checks had come back. Relevant checks were completed
before staff worked unsupervised at the home; these
included employment references and Disclosure and
Barring Service (DBS) checks to ensure staff were of good
character. The recruitment records that we saw confirmed
this. The provider carried out appropriate checks before
new staff started work and this meant that they followed
safe recruitment practices.

People told us there was enough staff on duty to keep them
safe. One person said, “I always see them passing by and
they come when I need them.” Another person said, “They
are always busy but | think there are enough of them.” Staff
confirmed that there were enough of them to attend to
people’s needs in a safe manner; for example, when two
staff were required to meet people’s needs, that they could
access support for that person. The number of staff on duty
for each shift was clearly detailed on the rota and our
observations confirmed that there was sufficient staff on
duty, with appropriate skills to meet the needs of people,
based upon their assessed dependency levels.

People received their medication safely. One person said, I
always get my tablets when | need them.” Staff told us that
it was important to get the administration of medication
right. One staff said, “Medication is one of the areas where
the biggest issues can occur. We need to make sure it is
right.” The monitored dosage system used in the home was
said to be a safe system as there was less room for error.
Staff who administered medicines were trained and their
competency was observed by the registered manager.
Medicines were stored securely in trollies in a store room,



Is the service safe?

which was kept locked at all times when not in use. There stocks were checked by two staff to ensure medicines had

was also a medicine fridge which was kept at an been administered as required. We observed staff
appropriate temperature and we found records to confirm  administering medication and found that this was carried
that regular checks were maintained. Controlled drugs out correctly. Medicines were managed in a safe manner.
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Is the service effective?

Our findings

People felt staff had the right level of skills and knowledge
to provide them with good care and support. They were
happy with the care they had and told us that it met their
needs. One person said, “It seems instinctive, they just
know what to do.” Another told us, “I ask for help and they
just know what | need.” Staff worked hard to provide good
care for people which met their needs. One said, “They are
like our family. We need to make sure we give the right care
that is backed up by training.”

Staff had been provided with induction training when they
commenced employment. This ensured they were
equipped with the necessary skills to carry out their role.
Staff told us about the induction programme they

underwent and said that they considered this was valuable.

It helped them to understand people’s needs and gave
them the opportunity to shadow more experienced staff so
they could learn from them and understand the
expectations of their new role. There was an effective
induction system in place that ensured new staff were
competent to work unsupervised.

There was a rolling programme of training available,
including safeguarding people, infection control and
moving and handling. Staff told us that additional training
was offered to them in subject areas relevant to their roles
and responsibilities. This included medication for nursing
staff and dementia and dignity in care for others. Some
staff were also supported to complete National Vocational
Quialifications (NVQs) in Health and Social Care, which they
thought helped them to provide good quality care and
support. The registered manager told us that the provider
offered a good range of training that was aimed at ensuring
that staff fully understood the expectations of their roles.
Where new training needs arose, they supported staff to
ensure they could access relevant courses. The variety of
training offered meant that staff were supported to have
the correct knowledge to provide effective care to the
people.

Staff received regular supervision (both formal and
informal) which included observations of their practice.
They told us that they had the support of the registered
manager and could discuss anything that concerned them,

8 Highclere Nursing Home Inspection report 10/04/2015

even if they did not have a supervision session scheduled.
We saw that the registered manager assessed and
monitored staff skills and abilities, and took action to
address issues when required.

People told us that staff always gained consent from them
before providing support and care. Staff understood the
importance of gaining consent from people rather than just
going ahead and completing care. One said, “It is not nice if
people do things without asking, we don’t do that. We
always ask first.” We observed staff asking people about
their care and how they wanted things done before
supporting them; for example, “Can | help you move?” Staff
were aware of the importance of gaining consent from
people before providing any intervention.

Staff discussed how they were aware that any decisions
made for people who lacked capacity had to be in their
best interests. There told us there were systems in place to
access assistance should an assessment of capacity be
required. We were told about Deprivation of Liberties
Safeguards (DoLS) that had been put in place for people
that lived at the service. The registered manager explained
that they had taken action because these people did not
wish to live at the service but were at risk of living on their
own. We found copies of the relevant paperwork and
information on when the restrictions were due to expire
and supporting best interest decisions in line with the
Mental Capacity Act (MCA) 2005. The registered manager
understood the importance of ensuring that any
restrictions placed on people’s liberty was carried out
appropriately and in the least restrictive manner.

People enjoyed the food on offer within the home and said
that they had a lot of choice, with an alternative option if
they did not like what was offered. One person said, “The
food is always so very good.” Another person said, “We get
so much choice, it is always hot and tasty.” People told us
they had access to food and drink during the day and night
and received support from staff when required. We
completed some observations over lunch time and found
there was a supportive atmosphere between staff and
people during meal times. Staff allowed people to eat at a
pace that was appropriate for them and ensured that
people liked their meals and checked whether they had
enough to eat. Drinks were accessible for people to help
themselves and for those who could not; we saw that staff
supported them in a timely manner.



Is the service effective?

Staff told us that assessment and monitoring tools were
used to identify changes in people’s health and wellbeing
in relation to nutrition. For example, we saw that people
were weighed regularly; and staff were able to explain the
action they needed to take if a person’s weight had
decreased. Where people had specific healthcare needs,
staff were aware of the level of support people needed, in
relation to nutritional intake or specific dietary
requirements, such as diabetic diets.

People saw their doctor when they needed to and were
supported to attend hospital appointments. One person
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said, “If I tell staff | don’t feel well, then they always act on
it” We observed that visits from doctors and other health
professionals were requested promptly when people
became unwell or their condition had changed. Staff gave
us examples of how they used the advice given by
professionals to meet people’s health and wellbeing needs.
This included monitoring fluid intake to prevent infections
associated with dehydration. Staff ensured people had
appropriate access to health, social and medical support.



s the service caring?

Our findings

People and their families were very happy with the care
and support provided. One person said, “I know they look
after me and care for me. They are just perfect.” Another
person told us, “They are all lovely; the care they give to me
is fantastic.” Everybody spoke highly of the caring nature of
staff and stated that they were kind and compassionate.
One relative said, “l went round so many homes before
settling on this one. | know they try their best.”

When people became distressed we observed that staff
comforted them, responding in a calm and reassuring
manner. Staff worked hard to ensure they provided good
care. We observed that they spent a lot of time interacting
and engaging with people, both in their rooms and when
entering the communal areas of the service. They spoke
with people by name, got down to their level and gave eye
contact when communicating. They also took time to
ensure that people understood what was happening. Staff
offered people reassurance, through touches and hugs
where appropriate, showing that they were aware of
people's emotional needs.

We saw that people who used the service were given the
opportunity to both express their views about their care
and to be involved within their care planning. One person
said, “When | moved in, staff sat with me and asked me all
about the help I needed. They told me that if | had anything
to say about my care, that | could say what I wanted to.”
People and staff advised that formal meetings were not
held on a regular basis, but we established through our
conversations with people and relatives, that feedback was
given to the registered manager and care staff so that the
service could be improved.

Staff told us about people’s likes and dislikes. One staff
member told us about one person’s daily routine in detail
and showed through their discussion that they really knew

10 Highclere Nursing Home Inspection report 10/04/2015

this person. They also told us about another person’s life
history and showed an awareness of what was important
to them, including information about their past
employment history, which meant a lot to them. Staff
demonstrated that they had the knowledge to provide
personalised care in accordance with people’s preferences.

The registered manager told us that the service had
previously used the services of an advocate. Records
confirmed that an Independent Mental Health Advocate
had been used for one person to ensure that their views
within making a certain decision were listened to. There
was available information on how to access the services of
an advocate should this be required.

People told us that there were several communal areas
within the home, where people could go if they wished to
have some quiet time or spend time with family members.
They also had their own bedrooms, which some people
were keen to show us. We observed that they were
spacious; people had been encouraged to bring in their
own items to personalise them. People told us that their
relatives and friends were able to visit them without any
restrictions and our observations confirmed this. Relatives
said that they were able to visit their family member at any
time and staff

always made them feel very welcome.

People were treated with dignity and respect. One person
told us, “They don’t just come in, they always knock first.”
We observed that staff discreetly assisted people to meet
their personal care needs and saw that staff respected
people’s choices. Staff were polite and respectful when
talking with people and people looked relaxed and happy,
talking openly about things they were interested in. People
were supported in a manner that protected their dignity by
staff that were respectful of the need to promote and
protect their privacy and dignity.



Is the service responsive?

Our findings

Before admission to the home, people were assessed to
ensure that the home was suitable and staff could meet
their needs. One person told us that the registered
manager had met with them and their family and
discussed their care needs, likes and dislikes. They
confirmed that this was reassuring to them and made them
feel confident that their needs could be met. Staff stated
that this process helped them to develop care plans that
were personal to each individual person. Staff felt that the
care plans outlined the likes, dislikes and preferences of
each person and guided them in the delivery of good care.
Our review of the records confirmed this.

Staff provided an inclusive approach to involving people in
making choices about their day to day care and support.
Where choices were offered, we saw that decisions were
respected. People living with dementia were offered
choices about their food and drink through visual choices.
We also saw a staff member showing someone a choice of
activity to participate in, before supporting them to engage
in it. Staff understood their role in involving people in
making choices and decisions about their day to day care
and support.

Staff demonstrated through their actions that they were
aware of people’s current needs. For example, one person’s
records indicated that they required regular pain control
and we observed staff making sure that the person was not
in pain through the day. We found that this information had
been incorporated into this person’s care plan.

During our inspection one person become unwell. Staff
responded quickly and calmly and called for the paramedic
service. The paramedic told us they had been given clear
information about the person’s condition by the staff and
we observed staff supporting the paramedics. We also
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talked to other healthcare professionals who told us that
staff always spoke to them about people living at the home
and acted on any advice or instructions they gave them.
Staff were attentive to people’s needs

Throughout our inspection we observed that staff spent
time talking with people and were responsive to their
needs and requests, involving them in discussions about
their care. For example, if they were interested in a joining a
planned activity. On the day of our inspection, people had
the opportunity to have their hair done, chat with each
otherand join in various activities. People were
encouraged to make decisions about their everyday
activities, with staff support when required, for example,
where they wanted to eat and what they wanted to do.

Staff sat and engaged with people at a level they could
understand and which ensured that care was person
centred. We observed staff working with people living with
dementia in an appropriate way. We heard appropriate
music playing in the background with people being
encouraged to sing along.

People were aware of the formal complaints procedure in
the home and told us they would tell a member of staff if
they had anything to complain about. One person told us,
“I don’t have any issues but | would talk to staff. They are
here to help me and always listen, even if my problem is
only small.” A relative said, “l would be happy to speak with
anyone if  had a complaint and when I have, things have
been dealt with properly.” The complaints policy was
displayed on the notice board for people to see.

The complaints log showed that complaints and concerns
were responded to appropriately and in a timely manner. It
was evident that action was taken to address issues raised
and in a way that would improve the service. We found that
there was an effective complaints system in place that
enabled people to express their concerns and
improvements to be made.



Is the service well-led?

Our findings

People were positive about the management and the way
in which the home was run. One person told us that the
registered manager was, “So good. | always see them every
day. They come and see me and always talk which is
lovely.” This person advised that they were kept updated
about changes in the service and things which affected the
people who lived there. People confirmed that they
thought the home was run in the best way possible, and so
that they received good quality care. A member of staff told
us, “The manager is very supportive; she has an open door
and we can always ask her things.” People and staff were
happy with the way in which the registered manager led
the home.

Relatives had regular conversations with the registered
manager and said that any issues raised, were dealt with
quickly. We looked at the processes in place for responding
to incidents, accidents and complaints. Staff told us that
where incidents or other untoward events had occurred,
the provider had analysed patterns to prevent future
occurrences. The provider analysed this information and
used it for discussion within staff meetings and individual
staff supervision so that lessons could be learned where
appropriate.

Staff were confident to report members of staff who they
witnessed doing something wrong. They told us they would
have no hesitation to use the whistleblowing systems
should the need arise. We asked what they would do
should they have concerns about the registered manager’s
actions and were told that they would speak with the
provider or the local authority. Everybody told us that the
registered manager had an ‘Open Door’ policy and they
were able to speak with her at any time.

The registered manager demonstrated that she understood
her responsibilities by explaining her role in relation to
safeguarding, disciplinary action and notifying CQC of any
statutory notifications. Where necessary, the home worked
in conjunction with the local authority for safeguarding
matters and the community nursing team for wound care
needs. From speaking with these organisations, it was clear
that the service worked in partnership for the benefit of the
people who lived there.

People, their representatives, staff and health and social
care professionals were asked for their views about the
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quality of care provided. One person said, “Oh yes, we
always get to have our say.” An annual questionnaire was
sent out by the provider and we reviewed some of the
comments received from the most recent questionnaire.
The comments were all very positive about the service and
the care delivered, for example, the way in which staff
engaged with people and the quality of the food served.
The registered manager told us that the results would be
fully analysed and that action would be taken to address
areas where improvements had been suggested. People
were supported to make their views known about the
service.

Staff recognised the visions and values of the home and
their role within that. They had the opportunity to give their
comments on service delivery and ideas for improvement,
based upon lessons they had learned. For example, from
safeguarding outcomes or accidents that had occurred. We
found that staff regularly had the opportunity to express
their views during staff meetings and through supervisions
with the registered manager at the home.

Staff were clear about their responsibilities and knew what
the manager’s expectations of them were. They were clear
in their views that they worked well as a team who all had a
common goal, to look after people and make sure they
received the best possible care. Staff were happy in their
roles and we observed that they worked hard to ensure
that people received the support they needed.

Staff told us they understood that they had varying levels of
accountability for their actions and those of others. One
said, “I would like to take more responsibility for the care
provided.” We discussed this with the registered manager
and it was apparent that staff were given the opportunity to
have specific roles, for example, safeguarding or dignity
champions. They agreed that this enabled staff to develop
further and gave them a sense of pride in their work.

We saw the registered manager worked well with other staff
and was available to support them when needed, working
on the floor to ensure that they were fully aware of the
issues that might face people and staff. The rota detailed
the availability of the manager and the nursing staff so that
all staff were aware of when management support was
available to them.

The registered manager told us that frequent audits had
been completed in areas such as infection prevention and
control, medicines administration, health and safety, fire



Is the service well-led?

safety and environmental audits. They told us these were carried out regularly to identify any areas for improvement.
important as part of making sure that the service given to Where improvements were required, actions had been
people was of good quality. We saw that maintenance identified and completed to improve the quality of the care
records confirmed that health and safety checks were given.

13 Highclere Nursing Home Inspection report 10/04/2015



	Highclere Nursing Home
	Ratings
	Overall rating for this service
	Is the service safe?
	Is the service effective?
	Is the service caring?
	Is the service responsive?
	Is the service well-led?

	Overall summary
	The five questions we ask about services and what we found
	Is the service safe?
	Is the service effective?
	Is the service caring?
	Is the service responsive?
	Is the service well-led?


	Summary of findings
	Highclere Nursing Home
	Background to this inspection
	Our findings

	Is the service safe?
	Our findings

	Is the service effective?
	Our findings

	Is the service caring?
	Our findings

	Is the service responsive?
	Our findings

	Is the service well-led?

